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Selectmen's Meeting

Town Office

Wednesday, January 7, 2015
6:00 P.M.
Present:  Selectmen Bob Hamilton, Dan Aho, Finance Director Ellen Smith, Interim Town Administrator Jane Pitt, Executive Secretary Nicole Sesia. Selectmen Roberta Oeser Absent
Approved Minutes
Call to Order / Pledge of Allegiance

Vice- Chair Bob Hamilton called the meeting to order. 
Citizen’s Forum
Mary Ann Harper gave the Board of Selectmen copies of three citizen petitions. She did not turn the petitions in because she was still gathering signatures, but wanted the Board to be informed about them.  

General Business
Dan made a motion to accept Accounts Payable and Payroll for 12/31/14 & 1/8/15. Bob seconded the motion and the Board voted two in favor.
Dan made a motion to approve the 12/10/14 and the 12/17/14 minutes. Bob seconded the motion and the Board voted two in favor.
Kinder Morgan Pipeline
Jane was contacted by Allen Fore, representative for Kinder Morgan, early this week to reschedule the BOS meeting with Kinder Morgan that was postponed in December. 
Bob explained that it has been over a month and still we have not had the questions that were submitted to Kinder Morgan answered. Bob does not want to stop Kinder Morgan from meeting with the Board but would like to have the answers to the questions well in advance of the meeting.
Pat Martin asked if the public would be able to comment at the Kinder Morgan meeting. Jane explained that this meeting will be a Board of Selectmen meeting and it will be up to the BOS if public input will be allowed. Bob and Dan both agreed that the public should be allowed to have some input at the meeting. 
Dave Lister explained that he has only seen one employee from Kinder Morgan who lives in NH and that is Lucas Meyer. Lucas Meyer was hired in December 2014 and he seems to be the only point of contact for the Town of Rindge and he doesn’t seem to know anything.

Mary Ann Harper thanked the Board for all the time they have invested in the pipeline issues. 

Jane explained that Kinder Morgan had originally announced that the pipeline was going to be co-located with the PSNH easement; we have since found out that the pipeline would have to run next to the PSNH easement. There has been no information given to the Town about exact location or who will be affected. 
On February 3, 2015, Kinder Morgan will be having an Open House or what they have described as a “science fair”. This event will be located at Hidden Hills Banquet Facility on Lisa Drive. 


Bob made a motion to arrange a Special BOS meeting with Kinder Morgan at 6pm on Monday, January 26th 2015. Dan seconded and the Board voted two in favor.
Sunrise Tire and Auto
David Spellman, owner of Sunrise Tire and Auto, has submitted a complaint to the Board of Selectmen about the Sign Ordinance. Mr. Spellman is upset because DTS Tire has a tire sign near the road on Route 202 but when he came to get a Sign Permit he was told that he could not have a sign on Route 202 advertising his business. Dave Duvernay explained that the DTS Tire sign was grandfathered in because there was an original sign on the property before the current Sign Ordinance went into effect. 

Dave Duvernay is unsure what Mr. Spellman would like from the Town of Rindge. Even though he has complained about other business’s signs, Mr. Spellman has not requested anything from the Town. 
Dave Duvernay requested permission to respond to Mr. Spellman and inquire about what type of sign he would like.
Tom Coneys suggested that the Sign Ordinance be updated as this is not the first complaint he has heard.
Bob explained that we need to know if what Mr. Spellman is looking for falls within the sign ordinance or if he has to go to the ZBA for a variance.

Town Report Vision Statement
Bob explained that he did not like the Vision Statement and would like to either get rid of it or start over.
Richard Mellor explained that this was created by  a Committee about 10 years ago. The Committee had a difficult time deciding how to word the statement so, in the end, this statement was the best they could come up with.
Bob suggested asking the public for ideas on the Vision Statement.

The Board decided to table this until the next meeting. 
Budget Finalization

Ellen explained that the budget is still $16,527 over the 2014 budget. Ellen listed the items that are still open for discussion as follows…
1. The Jaffrey Rindge Ambulance is funded at $25,000. In 2015 they are requesting $30,000. 
Dan made a motion to accept the increase in the Ambulance funding from $25,000 to $30,000. Bob seconded the motion and the Board voted two in favor and one absent.
2. Planning Board contract services $6,500 for updates to the Master Plan. Kirk Stenersen explained that the Master Plan only needs to be updated from time to time and only two chapters are mandatory. The Master Plan currently has 6 chapters. Kirk feels that we do need to update this plan and that much of the updating can be done within the Town Office. 
Currently the Site Plan Regulations also need to review.

Dan suggested that the first three chapters be reviewed this year and  then in the following years the next three chapters could be reviewed to eliminate the full cost this year.
Dan proposed a reduction of $3,000. 

The Planning Board is requesting $33,000 for Kirk’s Contract and all other Contract Services but are afraid that if they go below $31,500 they will not have enough funding to do any work on the Master Plan.
Dan made a motion to reduce the Planning Board Contract Services line item to $31,500. Bob seconded the motion and the Board voted two in favor and one absent.
3. Ingalls Memorial Library Operating Budget. Ellen believes that more money is being requested than is needed. The Library is requesting $32,450 but they receive offsetting revenue of an estimated $8,000 that would bring their budget down to roughly $24,000. Flo Marsh explained that the offsetting revenue in the past has gone into the restricted funds account instead of being used as offsetting revenue. 
Ellen explained that in 2013 $6,900 was raised in excess of the Library needs.  The Library Trustees felt that they would be comfortable saying they would receive $3,600 in offsetting revenue in the 2015 year. 
Dan made a motion to decrease the Ingalls Memorial Library operating budget to $28,450. Bob seconded the motion and the Board voted two in favor.  
The total increase over the 2014 budget with those three changes is now $21,790. Ellen reminded everyone that an increase of $31,000 was due to the 53rd pay period that will occur in 2015. 
Dan would like to see no increase on the budget again this year.

The wage pool is accounting for a 2% cost of living increase.

Ellen asked if it would be better to have a 1.7% cost of living increase reducing the wage pool from $31,793 to $26,473.
Jane explained that last year many employees received well deserved raises after many years of receiving no increase in wages. Ellen feels we need to maintain a steady cost of living increase to keep the employees from searching elsewhere for a more reasonable wage.
Dan Aho and Tom Coney’s explained that they are not against the Wage Pool but feel that 2015 is not the year to implement this.
Dan would prefer to support hiring a fulltime employee instead of supporting the wage pool.
Ellen explained that the files in all of the offices are disorganized and something needs to be done immediately. Tina Eaton’s current position can be made fulltime and then dropped back down to part time when all departments have organized and caught up. 
Ellen had a miscalculation in benefits and found that she had overestimated the cost by $500.
The suggested Franklin Pierce internship would not be of much use for the task of improving the organization of the Town Office. We need someone like Tina who is very familiar with the Town Departments.
Ellen suggested decreasing the Police Department gasoline line item. 
Police Chief Todd Muilenberg spoke with the Police Chief in Jaffrey about how they use local stations to get their fuel. There is a form to get the taxed amount back from the State.  From there, the gas company would issue the Town Credit Cards. 
Tom Coneys and the Budget Advisory Committee believed that the $12,000 would give DPW Director Mike Cloutier enough money to start paving/repairing more roads.
Bob made the motion to reduce the Police Department Gas line item $2,000 and the Police Department overtime line item by $5,000. Dan seconded and the Board voted two in favor.
Dan made a motion to accept the 2015 budget at $3,706,400. Bob seconded the motion and the Board voted two in favor and one absent. 
Ellen will rework the numbers and decrease the wage pool to reflect the final budget number. 
Draft Warrant Articles

Jane gave a summary of the warrant articles as follows…
· Budget


· Fire Truck Lease of $74,011
· Wellington Road Bridge replacement of $18,000
· Highway Department Dump Truck Purchase or Lease. 
Tom Coneys expressed his concern that the Town had just invested in a new pickup for the Highway Department and suggested that the Town make it very clear that the dump truck is needed.
Sharon Rasku questioned if buying a used truck would be more beneficial. Jane and Ellen explained that Mike has looked into the option of a used truck and, given the very specialized nature of the truck; it was not a viable option. 
Dan explained that he would rather just pay the $161,000 up front rather than spread it out over several years.

· $15,000 for Energy Commission Projects.
· $35,000 for the Highway Capital Reserve. Dan expressed his concern about asking for the $35,000 and the $161,000 for a new truck.

· $5,000 to start the funding for the 250th Town Celebration in 2018.
· Recreation Vehicle. There was a suggestion to make sure that it was clear this would be covered almost in fully by donations. 
· Library to withdraw $50,000 from their funds for the renovation of the Library.
· Authorization for the Trustees of Trust Funds to pay for capital reserve fund investment management services. 
· 3 Petition Warrant Articles dealing with the Pipeline were received and placed at the end of the warrant.
The Board of Selectmen will vote on the Warrant Articles on January 21, 2015.
Informational/communication
Adjournment
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